Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

New Water/Sewer Rate Structure

December 10, 2018

The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:30 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.


Mayor Evans gave a presentation on the new proposed water/sewer rate structure. He stated that the last time the rates were re-structured in 2015, they were raised. This was because the Village’s expenses exceeded revenues. This time, the rates can be re-structured because the Village’s revenues exceed the expenses. This is a good problem to have. For decades, money was moved from the General Fund, which is made up of tax dollars, to the Water and Sewer Funds in order to prop them up. This is a process that is legally allowed. However, the money should be paid back to the General Fund. This was not done for many years. The Village underwent an audit by the NYS Comptroller’s Office in 2015. During this audit, the Comptroller’s Office stated that the Village cannot continue to keep borrowing from the General Fund. That is when the Village had no choice but to raise water/sewer rates. 
Since 2015, the Water and Sewer Funds started sustaining themselves, and the Village has managed to pay back all monies owed to the General Fund in the amount of $ 700,000.00. The Village was able to decrease taxes because of this. The Village is financially in good shape, and is rated as “no designation” by the State. This means that we are not in debt or in financial trouble. Delaware Engineering has developed water/sewer rate models for almost a dozen other Villages, Towns and Cities, and they helped us develop a new rate model as well. The Village has been looking for a rate model that is fairer to its customers. The new rate will be based on per thousand gallons. There will be no more minimum charge based on 10,000 gallons. The current rates have been unfair to those who use little water. Under the new rate structure, low water users will see a significant decrease. For higher users, there will be just a slight decrease. The one problem that plagues the Village is when customers don’t pay their bills on time. When water is produced today, the Village has expended those costs. When people don’t pay, this creates a cash flow problem. Since 2015, the Village has increased penalties on those people who do not pay and let it go to taxes, or do not pay timely. Penalties have also been instituted on those people who do not give meter readings. When people let their water bill get levied to taxes, the Village is eventually made whole by the County. However, not in a timely fashion that alleviates the cash flow problem. The new Water Plant was built in 2012. At that time, the Village knew how much water was pushed out of the plant, but what was unknown was how much water is consumed. This was due to inaccurate meter readings, the fact that the readings were based on the honor system, and some places not having meters at all. Since then, the Village started an aggressive policy to install radio read meters. As of today, the Village has provided 86% of users in the water system with radio read meters. The Village did not have to bond this work like most communities do. The Village was able to fund the project itself. As meters were installed, the Village started obtaining more accurate consumption data. The Village has started saving for future water system projects.
Some needed water system projects include repairing a gate house intake at the Climax reservoir, repairing the spillway at the lower reservoir, install a pipe connecting the two reservoirs, erect a new water tank, and set aside money for water line replacements. The gate house intake at the Climax reservoir regulates water flow to the plant. It was built in 1935, and only one of the three gates work. The middle gate is the only one that works, which draws the water at the middle level of the reservoir. The way that the gate house is supposed to work, is that during different times of the year the water should be drawn at different levels of the reservoir. To make the necessary repairs to the gate house it would cost around $ 500,000.00. The spillway at the lower reservoir is deteriorated and needs a complete overhaul. This work would cost around $ 500,000.00. The upper reservoir releases water via a natural route into the lower reservoir. It would be better to have a pipe connecting the two reservoirs. The cost for doing this would be around $ 2,000,000.00. The Village was just awarded a grant for a two-million-gallon water tank at a cost of $ 3,000,000.00. The work will probably be done in 2020. The Village would also like to start setting aside money towards water line replacement. The cost to replace water lines is around $ 1,000,000.00/mile.
A lot of people don’t realize, but the Village pays over $ 140,000.00 in school and town taxes for the reservoirs. NYS Corrections uses around 40% of the Village’s water production on average, and around 60% of sewer collections on average. Greene Correctional uses both the Village water and sewer. Coxsackie Correctional uses sewer only. The new County Jail will be built south of Greene Correctional and closer to Route 9W, and will be on our system as well. NYS Corrections supplies their share of money towards any new water or sewer projects that the Village takes on. The Village is amid a 12-14-million-dollar Sewer Plant upgrade that will begin in spring 2019. NYS Department of Corrections will pay for 60% of this cost. The Village is currently under a sewer moratorium, which means that there can be no new sewer hook-ups without approval from NYS DEC. This is what prompted the Village to upgrade the Sewer Plant. By doing so, this will get the Village out from under the moratorium. 
The Village is looking to establish a per 1,000-gallon rate, where there is no minimum, and customers pay only for what they use. The Village is looking to continue to obtain water meter readings to monitor usage and develop data. The Village is in the 3rd year of a 10-year wireless water meter install/replacement cycle, and will continue to purchase and install 1/10 of the meters every year. There are only around 160 or so meters left to install at this time. 
The new proposed water rates are $8.14/1,000 gallons for Village residents, and $10.18/1,000 gallons for Town residents. The new proposed sewer rates are $ 4.33/1,000 gallons for Village residents, and $ 5.41/1,000 gallons for Town residents. The sewer consumption and rate is based off the water consumption. The Village will still do pool fill credits for those customers who fill their pool with water, but don’t have it go into the sewage system. The Town rate is still slightly higher than the Village rate. They will be paying 1.25 (1 ¼) times more than the Village rate. The Village has a contract in place with the Town allowing the Village to provide water service to Town residents, but with the understanding that they will be charged a higher rate. 
To show a comparison of what a customer is currently charged, versus what the new rate will look like, we will look at a customer who has a household with a family of four. The average use for a family of four per year is around 70,000 gallons. Presently for water, a minimum charge is given for each quarter, plus a charge for any use over 10,000 gallons in a quarter. This would equate to the minimum of $122.75 x 4 (quarters), equaling $491.00, plus $150.00 in overage charges, totaling $641.00/year in water charges. The same goes for sewer. A minimum charge is given for each quarter, plus a charge for any use over 13,600 gallons in a quarter. This would equate to the minimum of $ 75.00 x 4 (quarters), equaling $ 300.00, plus $ 62.40 in overage charges, totaling $ 362.40/year in sewer charges. Combined, this means for an average family of four using around 70,000 gallons, they spend $1,003.40/year or $250.85/quarter. Under the new proposed rate for water, they would get charged for 70,000 gallons x $ 8.14/1,000 gallons, totaling $ 569.80/year in water charges. For sewer, they would get charged for 70,000 gallons x $ 4.33/1,000 gallons, totaling $ 303.10/year in sewer charges. Combined, this totals $872.90/year or $218.22/quarter. This would be a yearly savings for them of $130.50. 
Mayor Evans stated that both himself, and the rest of the Board, believes that this new rate structure of billing per 1,000 gallons is the purest form of charging customers what is fair. 
Mayor Evans then opened the meeting for public comment. 

A resident stated that he uses a well for water but is on the Village’s sewer system. He asked how he will be charged in the future. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will check with Delaware Engineering on this to see if they have a recommendation. 

Jeff Haas stated that the Village has had voluntary water restrictions in the past. He asked if there are any plans in the future to ensure that the Village has enough water. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has enough water. A couple of times the Village has had voluntary water restrictions. They were never mandatory. He said that he is also aware that some residents complain of a chlorine smell issue. He said that there are two things that can be done to alleviate this. The resident can install a filter system in their house. The other thing that the Water Department is experimenting with is installing some automatic hydrant flushers. This would flush sediment and chlorine out of the water lines that tend to have water sit, such as dead ends. 

Jeff Haas asked if there was a way to see usage and billing information online. 

Nikki Bereznak, Village Clerk, stated that this option is made available by signing up for e-billing. This allows you to create a log in to view your information online. 

A resident asked when the rates will change.

Mayor Evans stated that the rates will take effect January 1st but will not be reflected until the April 2019 billing. 

Dan Beachler asked if the Village could obtain a grant to replace water lines, like how they got awarded a grant for the water tower. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village was happy to get the 3-million-dollar water tower grant. Getting a grant for a water tower is very unusual. The application was put together rather hastily in around two months. Delaware Engineering did a lot of work on this application. The Village was notified that they have been awarded the grant three weeks after submission of the application. The Village will always try to seek out grant opportunities. 

Trustee Ellis stated that in the past the Village was denied grants because the State felt that the Village’s water/sewer rates were too low. 

A resident asked if the Village compared rates to surrounding municipalities. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has compared rates to other municipalities. This takes a lot of research and understanding, since some rate are skewed since there are some municipalities that are subsidized from being in the NYC Watershed. 

A resident asked if when the new County Jail taps into the sewage system if the sewer moratorium will have been lifted. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village’s new Wastewater Treatment Plant should be finished before the new County Jail is completed. NYS DEC is aware that the Village is building the new plant in order to remedy the combined sewer overflows. 
A resident asked if the moratorium is lifted what this does to projects currently on hold. 

Mayor Evans stated that once the moratorium is lifted, projects would just have to get approved via the regular process with the Village. 

Dan Beachler asked if the new County Jail would be charged a different rate. 

Mayor Evans stated that jail rate is unknown at this time. There would have to be a contract drawn up and agreed upon, but the rate should be similar to Coxsackie and Greene Correctional facilities. 

Trustee Ellis stated that when users are added, the fixed costs for producing water stays the same. It is the variable costs that will change. 

A resident asked how much surplus revenue the Village should have on hand. 
Mayor Evans stated that there is no set amount of revenue surplus that the State says the Village should have set aside. However, the NYS Comptroller suggests around 15-20%. Money will be set aside to complete projects, rather than having to bond and pay interest. 

A resident asked how much revenue the Village has as of right now. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has several thousand dollars in revenue. 

A resident asked if the surplus revenue will stay in the water/sewer funds. 

Mayor Evans stated that the revenue will stay in the water/sewer funds and be dedicated towards funding future projects. 
A resident stated that a water line connecting the reservoirs would be a good idea. 

Mayor Evans stated that he agrees that connecting the reservoirs would be a good idea, but the most immediate need is the water tower.  


No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak

Clerk 

